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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

January 5, 2010
SPECIAL MEETING—WORK SESSION
The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.
Present:

Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Edward Liverman) 



COUNCIL MEMBERS



Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




MeLinda Hite, Finance Director




Kathy Kearney, Human Resources Manager




Amanda Jarratt, Planning Director




Richard Parnell, Public Works Director




John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director




Jeff Hinton, Police Chief




Gary Corbet, Fire Chief

Absent:


Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone to the first meeting of 2010. He stated he trusts everyone had a nice break over the holidays and is ready to get back to doing the business of the City.  He stated he prays this meeting is positive as we set about to do the job we were elected to do.
Main Street Coordinator/Manager
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following memo included in the Council’s packet:
MEMORANDUM
TO:

City Council

FROM:
City Manager

SUBJECT:
Main Street Coordinator/Manager

DATE:
12-31-09

Introduction:  The Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance (“RABA”) has requested the City to allow the position of a Main Street Coordinator/Manager to be housed and managed in and by the City, reporting to the City Manager.  RABA has agreed to fund this position.  RABA requested the City to consider funding the benefits portion of the position as an additional contribution to the Main Street Program and this option was presented to the City Council last month.  Although RABA would certainly welcome the support of these benefits by the City, this additional support will not be recommended by staff at this time.  Presently, the City has contributed $8,200 toward the Main Street Program this fiscal year and pledged to fund $16,400 each of the next two fiscal years, pending budget approval.  See attached Minutes:  June 9; July 8, 2009 – Ex. 1.

Discussion:  Another related issue is the day-to-day supervision and management of the Main Street Coordinator/Manager position.  Presently, RABA is reviewing the detail of how best to divide this responsibility between the City and its own Board of Directors.  Most Main Street Programs are governed entirely or in large part by local governments while a substantial minority are independent programs governed by an appropriate charitable entity.  After researching the issue, RABA believes that strong City involvement will be necessary at 
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least during the early stages of the Main Street Program and the best model to adopt.  Thus, the letter requesting the City’s involvement was sent.  See attached – Ex. 2.
I have further researched the funding and supervision of NC Main Street Managers and this information is contained in a spreadsheet and attached document.  See attachment 3.  As you can see from the attached information, there is a wide variety of budget amounts and participation by local government.  Municipalities and Municipal Service Districts (“MSDs”) are the most prevalent sources of funding for these programs.  Most cities, small and large, fund approximately one-half of the entire Main Street budgets.  It was difficult to obtain direct information on the percentages of programs that directly employed Main Street managers and those that were privately funded.  However, after speaking with several such managers, it seems apparent that the newer the Main Street program the more likely the manager was under the supervision of the municipality.  Municipalities such as Rocky Mount, Clayton, Forest City, Oxford and Elkin tend toward the municipally-managed model of organization while the programs in Smithfield, Hickory and Eden tended toward the non-profit model of organization.  It is important to point out that even in the jurisdictions where the non-profit structure is followed, the municipal government tends to fund anywhere from one-third to the entire Main Street program.

I spoke directly to the Smithfield Main Street Manager, who follows the non-profit model, and he indicated that the Town of Smithfield funds one-third of his budget, or $75,000.  He also confirmed that the newly-formed organizations typically need the most support.

If the municipally-managed model were followed, the detailed daily operations, I believe, would essentially result in a position that is funded by RABA and managed by the City.  The management responsibilities would entail overseeing the coordinator/manager as he/she pursues Main Street Program priorities under the NC Main Street Program and the National Main Street Program.  These essential priorities are clearly identified in the step-by-step guidelines provided by the NC Main Street Program.  However, the local RABA Board would be tasked with providing its insight and policy direction to the Main Street coordinator/manager.  In return, the Main Street coordinator/manager would inform the RABA Board of his progress on a monthly basis and work with the RABA Board on programming and specific Main Street events.  Ultimately, the Main Street manager would report to the City and the City Manager.

One manner of controlling the partnership between the City and RABA with regard to a Main Street Manager would be to use a contract between the two entities that would spell out the basic duties and responsibilities of both parties.  I have attached as a sample the contract used by the City and the Graded School District for the School Resource Officer.  See attachment 4.  Such a document could be used to govern this relationship with more precision.  At the direction of the City Council, I could draft such a document for this relationship.

Any potential for conflict between the RABA Board and the City hopefully could be resolved in a productive manner, but the City essentially would have the ultimate authority to direct the Main Street coordinator/manager.  If RABA ever became dissatisfied with the relationship, it could opt not to fund the position.  In such a drastic case, which I hope would not occur, the City could simply eliminate the position to avoid having to fund the position without support from RABA.

This position would solely be dedicated toward the Main Street Program(s).  It would not work on non-Main Street items for the City.  If this relationship is approved by the City Council, the City would house this position in either the Planning Department or in one of the presently vacant offices on the basement floor.  The City would be responsible for providing the office space, basic office supplies, phone access and computer access.  I would envision that RABA would supply a computer and printer for this position at its own cost along with a cell phone, letterhead, and other specialty items.

Recommendation:  The City Council should consider this proposal from RABA to house and manage the new Main Street Coordinator.  I believe the first two years of operation will be critical to the success of the Roanoke Rapids Main Street Program.  If successful, this program will benefit the City by encouraging business development and better use of existing properties in the Main Street area.  Ultimately, this will create a better environment for businesses and residents to rediscover the downtown and uptown areas of Roanoke Rapids.  The results will be a stronger business environment, a safer Main Street area, and substantial renovations to Main Street properties.  The City will benefit from these improvements if successful.  I do not recommend funding the benefits for this position.

My recommendation is to strongly consider this relationship with RABA whereby the Main Street coordinator/manager is housed by the City as a City employee, reports to the City and City Manager, and is funded by the contributions from RABA.  This relationship should be controlled by a contract between RABA and the City.
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All attachments referred to in the memo above are on file in the Clerk’s Office.
City Manager Sabiston stated RABA is doing a great job that will benefit us greatly, and we need to do what we can to support them.  He stated this is helping our Main Street and our buildings, and we need to make it clear that this is something that is going to help the City of Roanoke Rapids.
RABA Secretary Sherry Wade stated Mr. Sabiston and his staff has done a great job providing the information in the Council packets.  She then read the following prepared statement:
Mayor and City Council Members,

Many of us have lived here a significant portion of our lives— we are all aware of how Roanoke Rapids was created and what has sustained us in the past.  Unfortunately, our former economic base has eroded.  Several recent projects have met varying levels of success as community leaders worked to revitalize our community.  

Before entering our discussion, I would like to stress two key points:  


First - It is important that the people of Roanoke Rapids have a shared vision for the future of this community.  

Second - This shared vision should drive our collective effort to seek a brighter future.

The Roanoke Rapids Main Street project is not about the Avenue; it is about the future of our community.  This project should join other major initiatives as a key element of any strategic plan for the future of Roanoke Rapids.

We have learned much in recent months about the characteristics of successful Main Street communities.  A successful Main Street community tailors its management structure according to existing assets and needs of the community.

Some communities worked for years – with funding and full time staff in place prior to achieving Main Street status.  These communities are better positioned to manage their programs outside of the City’s organizational structure.

Other communities, like Roanoke Rapids, received Main Street designation before establishing a formal relationship between city government and the private sector.

As you know, the Main Street opportunity is only made available every 3-4 years.  City and RABA leaders did not feel Roanoke Rapids should wait another 3-4 years to apply for Main Street designation.  Our historic buildings are deteriorating from years of neglect and disuse.

While Main Street communities vary in their approaches, one thing is certain, a strong public/private partnership is key to the success of any Main Street project.

As you see in your packet, most cites make considerable contributions to their Main Street programs.  The RABA Board asks City Council to:

· House the Program Manager at City Hall, as a City employee.
· (The Program Manager will) Report to City Manager with this relationship controlled by a contract between RABA and the City.  
· RABA is willing to fund this position.  

The Program Manager should work closely with the planning director and others at City Hall to assure greater efficiency and project success.

We MUST remember, this is a self-help program.  We have a treasure chest of tools and resources available to us that we have not had before.  In following the proven model of the Main Street Program and with each of us doing his or her part, it will ensure the success of our community.  Sharing the vision, we will succeed. 

Ms. Wade stated she will be glad to answer any questions.
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Councilman Lawson stated he could not agree more with the importance of the Main Street program but is struggling with the need for the director to be a City employee.  He stated he has 
done a lot of research on this topic and does not understand the reason for the level of autonomy being relinquished by RABA.  He asked why RABA would not want more control over the director’s position.
Ms. Wade stated they have a lot of confidence in Mr. Sabiston and he is also a member of the RABA Board.  She stated he is familiar with their goals and objectives and they feel if this position could report to the City Manager, there would be a seamless line of communication between the director and the City Manager, and also with the Planning Director and City Council to move through projects collectively.  Ms. Wade stated they see this as the most productive way to manage this position.  She stated they are a young organization and they feel by having this position report to the City Manager, they can hit the ground running.  She stated they are confident and comfortable about everyone working together.  Ms. Wade stated this would also send a strong signal to the National Main Street Program that Roanoke Rapids is on board with RABA on this project.
Councilman Lawson stated if we provide office space at City Hall, the position would have access to the Planning Director and City Council.  He asked what the difference is if we just provide the office space.

Ms. Wade stated they feel if the position is an employee of the City, the individual will have to abide by general employee guidelines and have that kind of accountability.  She stated if RABA had to provide the benefits, the cost would be greater which would put a larger financial burden on RABA.  Ms. Wade pointed out that this is not RABA’s project – this is a community project.  She stated whatever we do will benefit the community.  
Councilman Lawson stated our taxpayers have had to take on a lot, and we need to be mindful of our taxpayers and be conservative with our tax dollars.  He stated we owe that to this community.  He stated to protect our tax dollars, he wants to make sure that RABA reimburses the City for all expenses.

Ms. Wade stated she understands and they are prepared to put money in an escrow account for several months at a time or pay monthly for all expenses.  She stated she does not see how this would become a burden on the taxpayers.

Councilman Lawson asked if the RABA Board wanted to be a part of the hiring process.

Ms. Wade stated they would like to have some input on the finalists.  She stated they feel confident that Mr. Sabiston will hire the right person.

Councilman Lawson asked how we would handle unemployment insurance in a worst case scenario where we take on this employee—who will be entitled to the same benefits of other City employees—and then RABA is no longer able to fund the position.
Ms. Wade stated they will have money in an escrow account to cover this.  She stated in the worst case scenario—which she does not see happening—the position would be gone.  She stated this individual will be researching grant opportunities for funding, and the Board has already had a tremendous response from their requests for contributions.  
Councilman Lawson stated he did not want his question to be doubtful of RABA’s efforts but this is business.  He stated he has spent the last couple of days researching this and knows what it can do.
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Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she was not on the City Council when this project was first born but has become actively involved recently by attending meetings and trying to learn about this program.  She stated she is absolutely in favor of the program.  She stated some of the RABA Board Members have certainly contributed blood, sweat and tears to get this designation and she appreciates that but she too has some real concerns about this position being under the auspices of the City.  She referred to a document she printed from the National Trust for Historic Preservation website regarding the Main Street Four-Point Approach— which was also provided to the other Council members.  She stated the four points of the Main Street Approach are:  (1) organization; (2) promotion; (3) design and (4) economic restructuring.  She stated under the organization point, she highlighted the following statement:  A governing board and standing committees make up the fundamental organizational structure of the volunteer driven program.  Councilwoman Scarbrough stated that this says to her that the RABA Board should be in charge.  She also read the following excerpt from a resolution in the June 9, 2009 Council minutes:  
RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF AN APPLICATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE

NORTH CAROLINA MAIN STREET PROGRAM

WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids and its Council has embraced the concept of downtown revitalization and wishes to ensure the ongoing vitality of its downtown business district by working with the Roanoke Avenue Merchants and Professional Association (RAMPA) to create in the future, when funds are available, the position of Downtown Development Director and continue its support of the Roanoke Avenue Merchants and Professional Association ………….

Councilwoman Scarbrough read the following excerpts from the July 8, 2009 City Council minutes as follows:

He (Interim City Manager Pete Connet) stated “the resolution also indicated the City would work with the Alliance to create, in the future when funds are available, the position of Downtown Development Director and continue its support of the Alliance.  Mr. Connet pointed out that the letter to be included in the application indicates that this commitment of $8,200 is subject to the Halifax County Commissioners and the Alliance each contributing $8,200.  
He (Councilman Liverman) stated our investment is contingent upon everyone else contributing, and we become a part of a team when everyone participates.

Councilman Baker stated he is okay with the $8,200 if everyone else contributes $8,200.

Councilwoman Scarbrough read the following excerpts from a letter to Liz Parham with the NC Office of Urban Development included in the July 8, 2009 City Council minutes as follows:

The Roanoke Rapids City Council is supportive of main street revitalization and historic preservation.  The Council understands that through a growth in merchants and sales of goods and services, the revenue for the City will grow.  In these economic times it is vital for our community to enhance all assets.
To that end, the Roanoke Rapids City Council has preliminarily agreed to support the Main Street Program and the Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance by providing funds in the amount of $8,200.00 for this budget year subject to the Halifax County Commissioners contributing $5,000.00 and the Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance contributing a minimum of $8,200.00.  Formal action was taken on this at a special meeting held on July 8, 2009.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated this letter to Liz Parham was signed by Mayor Beale.  She stated nowhere in everything she just read does she read or understand that the City of Roanoke Rapids has taken on the liability of hiring, directing and being responsible for the Main Street Program and/or the Main Street Director with RABA only being the funding agency.  Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she has two questions:  (1) At any time since the July 8th meeting, has there been a Council meeting where the agreement stated in the above minutes would have changed or been updated because of different conversations or amendments to what was recorded in the June 9th and July 8th minutes? and (2) Have the three entities come forth with the money they pledged?
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Several Council members stated no to question number 1.

City Manager Sabiston stated yes to question number 2.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she wants this program to work but does not want it to be under the auspices of the City.

Ms. Wade stated this is a very reasonable way to do this and in many places, this is how it works.  She stated you have the guidance of the City and the strength of the union which brings so much more to the program.  She pointed out that in the communities where funding was already in place from Municipal Service Districts, they were able to hire a full-time person to get the Main Street status but that is not where we are.  

RABA President Kim Simpson stated information about this program was given to them by a former Council member who asked them to jump on it.  She stated she owns two businesses and could stay very busy without being involved with this program.  She stated Interim City Manager Connet worked to get this program before City Council and at the last minute, had to change wording in the letter to Ms. Parham before the City would sign it.  Ms. Simpson stated this was given to us by the City Council.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated when she and Councilman Lawson met with the RABA Board, it was mentioned that only 20% of the merchants are actively involved in this program.  She stated that percentage is not what she wanted to hear.
Ms. Wade pointed out that the City just received the designation on September 23.  She stated they have had a lot of work to do to get things going.  She stated they have already sent out one mailing and are getting ready to send out a second.  Ms. Wade stated they have the support but in this short amount of time, you cannot expect them to be at 80% with one mailing.  She stated they are well ahead of where they should be at this point.  Ms. Wade stated they are fine financially.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she has no problem with the funding but just wants the director to be under the control of RABA.

RABA Board Member Phil Hux stated the City of Roanoke Rapids is the largest property owner on the Avenue with the City Hall, Library, Fire Station, Centennial Park and the Canal building.  He stated $8,200 for the City is a bargain.  He stated their project is fourth on the list of Golden Leaf Foundation projects and the City’s project is 8th.  He stated they felt comfortable letting the City piggyback on their project.  He stated the City’s project includes the main streets for all municipalities in the County.  Mr. Hux asked the City Manager the total amount the City is seeking with their grant.

City Manager Sabiston stated $400,000.  He stated based on population, Roanoke Rapids should receive about $108,000.

Mr. Hux stated when Councilman Lawson was Police Chief, they had a City employee that worked for the School System.  He asked Councilman Lawson if that worked well.
Councilman Lawson stated yes.

Mr. Hux stated we plan to model this after what was done between the School District and the City.  He stated they want to save money by not having to go out and get benefits separately from the City.  
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Mr. Hux stated this will enable them to have more money to hire a more qualified person.  He stated they are in their infancy with this program, and want to start out with someone that has experience.  He stated they are not asking the City to fund anything.  He stated the Chamber has already given them ValleyFest as a fundraiser.  Mr. Hux pointed out that the Chamber shares a building with Tourism and Halifax Horizons.
Councilman Liverman stated we have talked about the benefits of this partnership.  He asked the City Manager about any cons to managing and supervising this position.

City Manager Sabiston stated it would be a juggling act to keep the Board of merchants happy but that is something every Main Street has to deal with.  He stated the director might have a struggle with his responsibilities to the RABA Board and the City but he believes this is something that could be easily overcome.

Councilman Liverman stated that is something that can be addressed in the contract.  He stated the language of the contract may be the most important thing.

City Manager Sabiston stated he did not want to prepare a contract until City Council approved the concept.  He stated he wants City Council to be supportive.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he has read all of the information presented.  He stated he has been on the Council since day one and has even made some of the motions to move forward with the program.  He stated in lieu of the City’s financial situation, he has a problem with the City taking on this position as a City employee.  He stated the director would be housed in the City Hall and our Manager is on the RABA Board.  Councilman Bobbitt stated RABA could have a contract with the director just as well as the City could.  He stated the City is willing to provide space and has already contributed money.  He stated he does not feel we need any additional employees.  Councilman Bobbitt asked if the RABA Board has plans to create a Municipal Service District.
Ms. Simpson stated yes, in about three years.

Councilman Ferebee stated he agrees with everything that has been said.  He stated we all support the Main Street Program and want to provide assistance with the housing.  He stated it seems like the only question is whether or not the director should be a City employee.  Councilman Ferebee stated he could see some problems with the director being a City employee.  He provided a hypothetical situation where the director has done well the first year and RABA wants to give a five percent increase but the City Manager only wants to give a two percent increase.  He stated the employee reporting to the City Manager may create issues that he does not want to support.

Councilman Bobbitt asked the RABA Board Members what percentage of participation they expect.

Mr. Hux stated they do not know.  He stated that is why they are having fundraisers and writing grants.  He stated the City spent money developing Premier Boulevard and Carolina Crossroads, and kind of neglected the Avenue.  He stated since they received the Main Street designation, they have had two businesses move to the Avenue with two others looking to move.  Mr. Hux stated this program has generated excitement.  He stated the Board felt the City would want more control over the program.  He stated they will fund the program.  Mr. Hux pointed out that this program will benefit the City greatly and increase the tax base on the Avenue.  He told Councilman Bobbitt he could not give him a percentage at this time.
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Ms. Simpson pointed out that a lot of residents that live on the Avenue have sent them money.  She stated people that do not live in Roanoke Rapids have sent money because they support their mission.

Mr. Hux stated this program is different from the one we had before.  He stated we have never had a failed Main Street program and we want to work closely with the City to make sure we are not the first one to fail.  He stated we will not fail.  Mr. Hux stated his goal is to see this director position separate from the City.  He pointed out that the person that started the Chamber of Commerce actually worked for the City.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she does not want anyone to leave here thinking she is not supportive but—the devil is in the details.

Mr. Hux stated they understand that.  He stated whatever the Council decides, they will still move forward.

Ms. Wade stated the contract between the City and RABA could be written to clearly define RABA’s responsibilities.  She asked what types of concerns they could give assurance to the City through the contract.
Councilman Ferebee stated he is not sure we can answer that tonight but one thing he is concerned about is the organizational exposure.  He stated there needs to be a clear-cut understanding of the responsibilities for the City and RABA.  He stated he does not have a problem with the City Manager lending his expertise to RABA but there will be times when the City and RABA will not agree, and we need to have those things ironed out.
Ms. Wade stated Councilman Bobbitt referenced the economy earlier.  She stated she wants to make sure everyone is comfortable with the financial element.  She stated they will fund everything.  She stated any organizational challenges and concerns can be discussed.  Ms. Wade stated Councilman Lawson mentioned earlier that he worked with a similar agreement in the past and it worked well.  She stated we need to identify what the potential challenges are and address them in the contract.  She stated there are details we can work through.  Ms. Wade stated she really believes everyone in the room is working for the same results.

Councilman Ferebee stated no one is saying that we do not want to do this.  

Mr. Hux asked Councilman Lawson what he would have done if after three months he found that the agreement with the School District was not working out.

Councilman Lawson stated this is different.  He stated the City was dealing with an established governmental entity and there was no issue of financial concern.  He stated the contract between the City and School System worked out but there were clauses in it to allow us to terminate if things were not working out.

Mr. Hux stated he is talking about doing the same thing.  He asked Councilman Lawson where the program is now.

Councilman Lawson stated the School System took it over.

Mr. Hux stated that is their goal for this position.
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Councilman Ferebee stated no one has said they disagree with the program.  He stated there is just one detail that needs to be ironed out.

Mr. Hux pointed out that whatever they do has to be approved by the City of Roanoke Rapids.

Mayor Doughtie stated we have discussed this matter for a little over an hour.  He stated the statements made by Ms. Wade have given us a lot of insight.  He stated City Council has concerns and the financing is the key issue.  He stated we need to be very mindful of what we do.  He asked Mr. Hux if they feel they can fund this position for two years.

Mr. Hux stated yes.  He stated the City and RABA could have a one year contract and after that time, RABA would take over the position.

Mayor Doughtie stated several have talked about things that need to be in the contract.  He stated how we would exit the contract if it is not working is just one of the things that would make City Council feel better if they knew.
Councilman Lawson stated after hearing from everyone, he believes it would be prudent to have the City Manager prepare a contract for a period of one year and stipulate in that contract a clause that would be binding that RABA is responsible for all costs associated with the position, including operating costs.  He stated we need to be assured that this will not cost the City.  Councilman Lawson stated he is still struggling with this but if we have a contract that spells out the things that City Council is concerned about and one that would end after one year, he feels Council would be receptive.

Mr. Hux stated he agrees with that.

Ms. Simpson pointed out that time is of the essence.  She stated we need to have someone hired before we can move forward with the program.

Councilman Lawson stated his main concern is protecting the tax dollars.  He stated the City cannot take on anymore.
Mr. Hux pointed out that they are taxpayers too and they do not want to see that happen.

Councilman Lawson stated we need to ask the City Manager to make sure our concerns are covered in the contract.  He stated this is a compromise.  He stated we all want this program to work because we know how important it is but he cannot see putting the burden on the taxpayers.  He stated after one year this program is RABA’s baby.

Mr. Hux stated that is their goal.

Mayor Doughtie asked the City Manager to work on preparing a contract for Council to review.  He stated hopefully we will be able to make a decision at the January 12 meeting.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he has a question for either the Human Resources Manager or the City Attorney.  He asked why the City Attorney is not here tonight.  He stated he is supposed to be here.  He asked Human Resources Manager Kearney if the City would be liable through workers’ compensation if the director, under the auspices of the City, gets injured on the job.

Ms. Kearney stated yes, the City’s insurance would have to pay such a claim.
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Ms. Simpson pointed out that the cost of benefits for RABA would be double because they are new.  She stated again that time is of the essence.  She stated they cannot move forward until a director is hired.

Mr. Roy Dixon stated the City has been paying lip service to this program.  He stated the City needs to be all in or all out.

Councilman Bobbitt pointed out to Mr. Dixon that when this all started, the City was going to be out.  He stated we provided the money and even agreed to house the director.  He stated this position does not need to be a City employee for this to work.
Mr. Dixon stated the last time we had a similar program it was a total failure because it did not have the City’s support.

Councilman Bobbitt stated when we had the Municipal Service District, some participated and some did not.  He stated some were upset because the money was used to pave the alleys.  He stated when we tried to improve the sidewalks, there was a big mess stirred up.

Mayor Doughtie stated we need to bring this discussion to a close and give the City Manager some direction.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman to instruct the City Manager to draft a contract specifically defining the relationship between the City and RABA, addressing each concern brought forth by the Council members.  

Councilwoman Scarbrough seconded the motion.

Councilman Lawson stated he would like to make sure we have a time limit of one year placed on the contract with full responsibility going to RABA at the end of the contract.
The motion was amended to include the one year time limit provision, and carried unanimously.
City Manager Sabiston stated he will email Council a draft of the contract.
Mr. Roy Edmonds asked if the public would be able to see the draft.

City Manager Sabiston stated it will be a public record and open to the public.

Mayor Doughtie thanked everyone for the good discussion and for being professional about it.  He stated we do want to partner with RABA and move forward with this project.

Introduction of Newest City Employee—K-9 Officer Zeusa
Police Chief Hinton introduced Council to K-9 Officer Zeusa.  He stated Zeusa is an 8-month old Belgian Malinois.  He stated the City paid $14,000 for her with drug forfeiture funds from drugs seized by K-9 Officer Brando who retired last September.  Chief Hinton stated Zeusa will search for drugs and evidence, and will also be a patrol dog.
Councilwoman Scarbrough commented that Zeusa is certainly well-behaved after having to wait for over an hour for her introduction.

Review of Proposed Ordinance to Establish a Canal Museum Advisory Committee
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following memo included in the Council’s packet:
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MEMORANDUM
TO:

City Council

FROM:
City Manager

SUBJECT:
Canal Museum Advisory Committee
DATE:
12-31-09

Background:  Attached please find a proposed ordinance adding a Canal Museum Advisory Committee to the City’s formal committee structure.  The City presently uses the Canal Commission and the Friends of the Canal to support the Canal Trail.  As a sub-committee of the Canal Commission, the “Canal Museum Committee” met on a regular basis to support the building and development of the canal museum.  Now that the canal museum is complete, the staff and Canal Commission feel that the museum needs its own support group and advisory committee.  The attached proposed ordinance uses a similar format to other committees in the City.
The basic structure is a seven member committee with a chairperson, vice-chair and secretary.  Five of the members must be residents of the City.  The structure also allows the City Council to appoint up to three non-voting, ex officio members to the committee, including one City Council member, one County Commissioner, and one member of any qualification(s) at the discretion of the City Council.

Recommendation:  Place the proposed ordinance on the 1-12-10 Regular Meeting agenda for adoption.
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated he is looking for some staff direction at the Canal Museum.  He stated they currently do not have goals or a mission statement, and that is where he feels an advisory committee could help.
Councilman Bobbitt made a motion to strike the wording that one of the three non-voting, ex officio members be a County Commissioner and add another City resident.  

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon pointed out that the Tourism Authority plays a vital role in promoting and marketing the Canal Trail and Museum, and Tourism answers to the County Commissioners.    He stated we receive a lot of support and funding from them.  He pointed out that the ex officio members would be non-voting members.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he does not see what difference that makes but he will withdraw his motion.  He did point out that we do not serve on the County’s committees.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to place this item on the January 12 City Council agenda.
Departmental Reports
Public Works Department
Public Works Director Parnell reported that Opportunity Clean Sweep was completed December 18.  He also reported on the results.  He stated they have been through the City twice collecting leaves.
Police Department
Police Chief Hinton reviewed his preliminary report with Council and indicated they have made arrests in a string of home break-ins and arrested two suspects in the recent bank robberies.
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Fire Department

Fire Chief Corbet reported there were no fatalities from fire and no serious injuries from fire in Roanoke Rapids during 2009.
Parks & Recreation Department
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported on the progress of the inmate labor program, and indicated they will be erecting the fencing at Rochelle Park.  He also reported on a marathon scheduled for March.  Mr. Simeon announced that Kelly Manning has been appointed as Assistant Parks & Recreation Director.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked how they would mow Rochelle Park once the fence has been erected.

Mr. Simeon stated there will be a gate in the fence wide enough for a mower.
Planning & Development Department
Planning Director Jarratt reported that during the month of December, her department issued nine building permits for a total construction value of $187,200.  She also reported that the Planning Board held its first meeting since July on December 17.  Ms. Jarratt indicated that she is trying to coordinate with the COG a training session for Planning Board members sometime in February or March.  She also reported that the RFPs for administration services for the Chapel Ridge CDBG Project came in yesterday and she will have a recommendation for Council at the regular meeting.
Finance Department

Finance Director Hite highlighted her preliminary report and indicated a full report would be given next Tuesday night.  She did report that the City’s revenues remain ahead of expenditures.

Human Resources Department
Human Resources Manager Kearney reported that she has completed the Public Works Department pay study and will be working on the Fire Department next.  She also reported on the success of the BARC Christmas luncheon, and invited Council to attend the BARC social next Tuesday night prior to the regular meeting.  She indicated the social is for the employees scheduled to receive service awards at the meeting.

Mayor Doughtie stated he attended the luncheon, and it was very nice and very well attended.  He stated it was a good thing to do for the employees.  Mayor Doughtie thanked the Committee for inviting him.  

Administrative Department
City Manager Sabiston reported that the full Golden Leaf application was turned in to the Golden Leaf Foundation on Monday and the oral presentations are scheduled for Friday.  He stated it will be three or four weeks before they make a final award.  He stated he and Richard are planning to make another presentation on the Transfer Station at the next work session in February.  Ms. Sabiston stated Amanda and Richard are working on a revised nuisance ordinance and hope to have a good draft for Council at the February work session.  He also reported on the new State-wide smoking ban, and indicated we would be reviewing our no-smoking policies.  He stated he is still trying to coordinate a date for a Council retreat.
Mayor Doughtie asked who would enforce the new no-smoking law.
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City Manager Sabiston stated the County Health Department.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for January 12, 2010
Mayor Doughtie asked if anyone had questions about the draft agenda for next Tuesday night.
There being none, Mayor Doughtie thanked everyone for coming and adjourned the meeting.
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Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

APPROVED BY COUNCIL ACTION ON:  2/10/2010
